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The level of modern development of sci-
ence and techniques, the development of 
integration in science demands both the im-
provement of secondary school course con-
tent, as well as its teaching methods.

On 24th of October 2013 President of Azer-
baijan Republic signed to approve the decree 
“State Strategy on the Development of Edu-
cation in Azerbaijan Republic”.

In recent years, the country has taken 
significant steps towards the development 
of physical culture and sport. A wide range 
of activities have been implemented due to 
the decrees of the President of Azerbaijan 
Republic along the lines of sports base of 
the physical training improvement and mate-
rial and technical provision. For this reason, 
about 50 new modern sports complex were 
built in different cities and regions, major re-
pair and restoration work had been success-
fully carried out in the existing sports facili-
ties [1].

Mass care towards physical training in the 
country, a new stage in the development of 
the material and technical base of the sport 
started in 1997, with the election of Ilham  
Aliyev as a President of National Olympic 
Committee.

Physical training and sports is a complex 
and systems analysis object for a number of 
sciences. Physical training and sports being 
as a part of personality culture in a restrict-
ed sense is the development of the human’s 
physical improvement features, effectively 
using its movement activities. However this 
conception in a wide sense as a main part of 
society culture is considered to provide the 
people’s physical opportunities development. 
This is a concept of special means, method 
and way derived from the unity of this scientif-
ic-technical and practical successes. Physical 
training and sports in each country is devel-
oped in the system defined by concrete date, 
organizational structure of economic, so-
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cial-cultural construction administration. One 
of its main characteristics is to be a various 
level system linking the activities of both spe-
cial state enterprises and social organizations 
in this sphere [3].

Division of the school education content 
into different disciplines is established in ac-
cordance with the nature of cognition process 
and historically justified itself. Therefore, the 
education of this course on the subjects is 
continued completely. However, the connec-
tion between subjects in education process 
is of a significant value. And so, it is neces-
sary to prevent the school course education 
on subjects to be isolated from each other, 
creating the wrong imagination about interre-
lation of discipline independence and nature 
phenomenon, to make the students well un-
derstand the disciplines dialectic unity. From 
another side, the school experience shows 
that most of the nature phenomenon is well 
understood, mastered and remembered if 
learn not only one nature science but in the 
frame of all nature sciences. Taking this into 
consideration, in the certain educational pro-
cesses stages it is very useful to create the 
knowledge synthesis displaying regularity 
connection of different nature phenomenon 
while needed; because a unique opinion on 
various nature phenomenon is formed in the 
pupils while learning in the form of complex 
bringing together physical, chemical and bio-
logical phenomenon.

Political-theoretical level of the education 
is defined by the social needs and scientif-
ic-technical prosperity of the society. From 
this point of view, the relation between the 
disciplines is arisen as an actual pedagogical 
problem. This problem is closely connected 
with education content and structure. There-
fore, it must find itself in training methods, 
forms and means. The interrelation of dis-
ciplines stimulates to systemize the pupils’ 
knowledge, to create a full picture of a real 
world, to form the dialectic interrelation of 
phenomenon.

The correct solution of problems on edu-
cation content coordination and integration is 
also closely connected with direct discipline 
interrelation. While working out education pro-
gram of separate disciplines, the coordination 
is engaged in agreements and comparisons 
made for the reason to eliminate discrepan-
cy in teaching the same subject on different 
disciplines.

In order to create full idea about the teach-
ing certain nature phenomenon, integration is 
concerned to combine the features consid-
ered in separate nature sciences of this phe-
nomenon. As it is seen, both of them mean 
relation between the disciplines.

Integration in each educational discipline 
must correspond to science logic and stimu-
late the pupils’ thinking development.

Integration, in general sense, brings togeth-
er the scientific notions and training methods 
related disciplines. It is a positive case. There-
fore, in primary schools integration is paid 
much attention. But unfortunately it was not 
still reflected in nature study discipline content. 
There is no interrelation between separate 
parts included to nature study course. Content 
disorderliness in such wide integration course 
results in pupils’ surface knowledge. 

There is any possibility to develop the in-
tegration in education of physical training and 
sports science. Here the integration is car-
ried out as follows: the elements of neighbor 
sciences and applied knowledge are added to 
the content of each education discipline. Thus, 
the imagination in pupils is getting wide about 
the relation inter and between the disciplines. 
For example, physical training creates the op-
portunities for the application of physical and 
biological notions in biology; the scientific out-
look is formed in pupils. The complete clarifica-
tion of the relationship between the disciplines 
creates an optimal condition for the pupils’ 
education, training and development. There-
fore, the relationship between the disciplines 
is considered as a component part of train-
ing. The determination of discipline structure, 
management of the pupils with systematic and 
competent knowledge of science basis is also 
connected with the solution of this problem. 

It is very important to learn the relation be-
tween physical training, mathematics, physics, 
chemistry and biology sciences. Because, a 
number of progressive scientific opinions con-
sisted of main content of these sciences, for 
example, molecular-kinetic theory, electron-
ic theory, electrolysis and a number of other 
notions, occupy a strong position in physical 
training science. Some of these main issues 
are explained on the basis of those notions.

The automation and mechanization of the 
production processes demands a wide use of 
work principals of live mechanism for the fu-
ture progress of techniques and etc., to train 
high potential resources to manage a new 
techniques. Therefore, it is an important issue 
for the pupils of the comprehensive schools to 
acquire wide knowledge, skills and habits to 
be in step with the techniques. Taking it into 
consideration, in order to achieve the assimila-
tion of the education material by the pupils and 
activation of the training methods, it is neces-
sary to provide a close relation between the 
teachers of physical training, physics, chemis-
try, biology and other nature sciences, advice, 
the definition of application circle of theoretical 
knowledge considered for the teaching.



116 Ïåäàãîã³÷í³ íàóêè

Âèïóñê LXXV. Òîì 1. 2017

The teacher must be aware of innovations 
occur in the science, have a wide idea about 
its main development traditions.

A great service of the teacher is to be able 
to attract the pupils’ to himself by the disci-
pline taught and as Ushinski showed, should 
be able to direct the knowledge not only to-
wards the pupils’ consciousness but towards 
their feelings as well.

Physical training is closely connected with 
scientific, social, nature and pedagogical 
sciences. Modern physical training theory and 
methods ground on the ideological basis of 
great classics. The basic fundament of today’s 
physical training theory is built on historical ex-
periences of the people, social natural regu-
larities.

Physical training being a social event is 
bound with the important needs of the society 
as the preparation of the people to work and 
military work.

The classics of our epoch put the basis of 
science have showed clearly that comprehen-
sive training of the people greatly depends 
on social-economic condition of our society 
we live in and the policy of the government. 
Briefly, state physical training system is de-
fined in accordance with the social structure 
depending on which society the people live. 
Physical training cannot have joint system in 
case if there is an antagonist class character 
in a state. From this point of view in our inde-
pendent and democratic republic all these is-
sues are developed due to our people’s intent. 
Because of that physical training issues, its de-
velopment in a system way are strengthened. 
President of the country pays much care and 
attention to the development of physical train-
ing and sports during the independence.

We must profess that in physical training 
sphere the scientific generalization can be fully 
carried out based on dialectics and the facts of 
the historical materials.

Physical training and sports theory is closely 
connected with a number of sciences. Among 
these sciences we can mention biology, anato-
my, physiology, hygiene, pedagogy, psychology, 
physics, chemistry, mathematics and others.

The results of scientific studies prove that 
physical training science is closely connected 
with the above mentioned humanitarian scienc-
es, as well as with all nature, humanitarian, the 
most of exact sciences, and military sciences. 
The reason for that are historically ancient sci-
ence and its existence since the time of human 
being’s birth.

No other historical facts except physical 
training, sport, labor, defence and consider-
ation were observed before in the life of the 
human being. All sciences started to exist af-
ter entire formation of the human being since 

the million years. And the human being could 
establish all these only after his complete for-
mation due to the physical and mental skills 
development.

A great thinking scientist P. Fleskaft (lived 
at the end of XVIII century and the beginning 
of XIX century) worked out physical training, 
sport theory and methods sciences, their phys-
iological and physiological features have been 
worked out by great scientists I.M. Sechenov 
and I.P. Pavlov (the link of the organism with 
environment; leading role of good mood of the 
life connected with the central nervous system 
of the organism; universal character of condi-
tional reflex; link of reciprocal action of organ-
ism and environment; types of nervous system 
etc.) and had successful life experience [4].

The investigation shows that, physical train-
ing, sport theory was always useful in work-
ing out of the pedagogically induced training 
system of nature sciences, pedagogical con-
formities, as well as in achieving successes in 
physical training and sport sphere.

Physical training, sport theory refer to the 
pedagogical sciences system, is closely con-
nected with pedagogic and psychology. Physi-
cal training and sport methods are considered 
in the study pedagogical issues on separate 
kinds of sport (for example, gymnastics, ath-
letics, sport games, weightlifting etc.) as well 
as age physiological features.

Physical training is closely connected with 
other sciences. It uses the materials of these 
sciences to solve the tasks standing before. 
Physical training and sport has the relation al-
most with all science spheres. In education-
al institutions the disciplines taught are con-
nected with many different sciences: physics, 
mathematics, chemistry, language, literature 
and other discipline education issues consist 
of investigation theme of the method which is 
a part of physical training and sport. Physical 
training and sport is also directly or indirect-
ly connected with the other sciences. It gets 
a general direction from some sciences, but 
based on results of the other sciences.

Physical training and sports is closely con-
nected with philosophy. The education theory 
of physical training and sport is based on cog-
nition theory. Solving the training issues phys-
ical training and sports is based on different 
spheres of philosophy like ethics, aesthetics, 
and sociology sciences.

Sport philosophy is an applied philosophical 
science which analyzes philosophical problems 
bound with sport and other associated appear-
ances. Comprehension of the main problems 
of this science quite clearly supposes what is 
philosophy.

A number of historical contradictions were 
observed to prevent from formation as an in-
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dependent discipline in scientific achievements 
and philosophical knowledge and in the appli-
cation of sport philosophy in physical training 
and sport sphere.

Physical training mostly connected with 
psychology. Many centuries before eastern 
scientists have suggested wide notions on the 
importance of intellect, substance and spirit 
unity of the human being and the non-ordinary 
opportunities of this unity. They have report-
ed the unity to be as a natural case from the 
dialectic point of view. In general, we can say 
that it is possible to train sportsman from each 
healthy child able to think. Because any skill 
necessary for learning and developing in sport 
is later worked out and improved.

A good psychological training of the sports-
man strengthens his physical, technical and 
tactic physical training and presents real ability 
of the sportsman. The ability to create men-
tal, physical and intellectual unity gives a hu-
man being the extraordinary possibilities. As 
an example we can show Bob-Bimon’s broad 
jump of 8 meters 90 centimeters achieved at 
Olympic Games in Mexico in 1968. Journalists 
called this jump as a “cosmic jump” [2].

Physical training and sports is connect-
ed with physiology as well. The theory about 
central nervous activity constitutes natural-sci-
entific basis of training process. Conditional 
reflexes, temporary nervous communications, 
interrelation of first and second signal systems, 
analytic-structural activity of main cerebral 
cortex and other issues help the sportsman to 
solve most of the important problems. Gen-
eral and age physiology arm the sportsman 
with the necessary information on the nature 
of physical development in different ages. The 
sportsman uses hygiene propositions in form-
ing educational-training process on the bases 
of correct sanitary-hygienic needs.

In the relation of physical training and sports 
with biomechanics the determination of me-
tabolism indices gives an opportunity to solve 
the following tasks of the complex control: to 
control the functional state of sportsman’s 
organism; to observe the adaptation chang-
es occurred in the functional and energetic 
systems of organism in the training process; 
pathological changes diagnostics of metabo-
lism in sportsmen and etc. Biochemical control 
also gives an opportunity to define the reaction 
of the organism against physical load, com-
prehensibility of pharmacological and other 
restoration means intake and so on. Muscular 
work, as well as the influence of external envi-
ronment on sportsman’s organism and caused 
level of changes can be defined by means of 
biochemical control.

Physical training and sports hygiene include 
personal hygiene, everyday rational regime, 

body care, dress and shoes hygiene. Everyday 
regime is of a special importance. And this, in 
its turn, creates a good condition for the work 
activity and restoration.

Regime has not only recovering but educat-
ing importance as well. To abide with it edu-
cates such qualities like discipline, accuracy, 
organizing activity, purposefulness. Meaningful 
and many-sidedness of the life give an oppor-
tunity for the rational use of every hour and 
every minute of the time. Everybody must ap-
ply its regime dependent on the concrete con-
dition of the life. The main attention should be 
given to the sleep which is considered to be 
the principal type of the rest. Moderate sleep-
lessness results in impairment of nervous sys-
tem, decrease of defence power of the organ-
ism and work ability, worsening of the morals.

The interrelation of sport and art moves in  
2 directions. From one side, sport plays 
demonstrate specific sport theatre, fascinating 
the spectators, creating mental enthusiasm, 
emotional excitement with its dramaturgy. Its 
peak is Olympic Games. Their ritual is exces-
sively aesthetic. The sun rays are gathered in 
lens and a torch is flamed up from its fire.

From the second side, artistry is developed 
in the sportsmen. For example, those who un-
derstand the football, when see extra rated 
player or team, they say that is interesting, at-
tractive and great. Football is purposeful, hav-
ing harmony. It is a profession, not only a kick 
to the ball. Sport as well as the other spheres 
of the culture has a role in aesthetic cognition 
of the world. And at most time, sport, espe-
cially it’s more tender and delicate types are 
closely connected with the art, is close to it, 
and complete one-another. This connection 
and closeness mainly show itself in owning of 
both from aesthetic point of view in definite 
generality.

Sport intellectuality, sport aesthetics are not 
new notions. Sport’s connection with the aes-
thetic education is varied and comprehensive. 
In this article we will outline 4 main features 
of the connection between sport and aesthetic 
education:

– Sport educates creativeness;
– Sportsman himself takes a great aesthetic 

pleasure;
– Sport is a show, entertainment and gives 

a pleasure to the spectators;
– Sport creates beauty.
At present, the interrelation of the disciplines 

is of great importance as an optimal means and 
opportunities in the educational-training pro-
cess. The use of musical fragments at physical 
training lessons and interschool competitions 
may be useful and effective in the education of 
the pupils. Thus, in a definite sense, a complex 
implementation of training work is also provid-
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ed. Physical training and sports with the aes-
thetic training complete each other. In result, 
the music is a means in sport achievements 
of the young generation, a side that contains 
the content of physical training and sports, be-
comes an everlasting friend of the sportsman 
in life.
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